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The Council

COUN11-M7
Minutes of the meeting of the University Council held on Friday 25 November 2011.

Members:

Sir Bryan Carsberg (Chair); John Blackwell (ab); Rebecca Bridger (ab); Penny Coates (ab); Dr Sandie Dann (ab); Brian Dent (ab); Gifty Edila; Sir John Gains; Professor Elaine Hobby; Alan Hughes; Professor Allan Jones (ab); Professor Chris Linton; Jim Murphy; Jim Mutton; Terry Neale; Professor Ric Parker; Professor Richard Parry-Jones; Lucy Padosley; Professor Shirley Pearce; Simon Proffitt; Professor Helen Rendell; Dr Carol Robinson; Sir Nigel Rudd (ab); Mark Sismey-Durrant (ab); Dr Adrian Spencer; Jackie Strong; Dr Gerry Swallowe; Philip Wilkinson-Blake (ab); Alan A Woods.

In attendance:

Professor Morag Bell; Sir Peter Bonfield; Professor Mike Caine (for item 11/88); Fidelma Hannah (for item 11/85 to 11/87); Sir Charles McCullough; Cathy Moore (for item 11/94); Jennifer Nutkins; Professor Ken Parsons; Paula Powditch; Professor Steve Rothberg; Miranda Routledge; Caroline Walker.
Apologies for absence were received from:

John Blackwell; Penny Coates; Dr Sandie Dann; Brian Dent; Professor Allan Jones; Sir Nigel Rudd; Mark Sismey-Durrant; Phillip Wilkinson-Blake
The meeting was preceded by a briefing on the University Accounts for the year ended 31 July 2011. The briefing session was led by Paula Powditch, Acting Director of Finance.

11/85
Minutes

Minutes of the Meeting of Council held on 21 October 2011 (COUN11-M5) were CONFIRMED.
11/86
Senior Appointments
86.1
Council NOTED that Professor Shirley Pearce had announced her intention to leave the University in July 2012. She would be a great loss and members were grateful that the University had benefitted from her leadership over the past seven years. 


The formal process for identifying a successor had begun with the hope that an appointment might be made prior to Professor Pearce’s departure. Sir Peter Bonfield would chair the appointments committee – other members were Professor Chris Linton and Rob Dover (Senate members) and Penny Coates and Jim Murphy (Council lay members). A search firm had been engaged to assist the process.
86.2 
On the recommendation of Senate, Council APPROVED revisions to the procedures for the appointment of the Deputy Vice-Chancellor and Pro-Vice-Chancellors. The amendments had been driven both by the restructuring of the University and the desire to modernise the process. 


COUN11-P106
11/87
Senate/Council Away Day 

Council RECEIVED a draft report on the Senate/Council Away Day from the Director of Planning. The Away Day had been a valuable exercise in facilitating a review of the existing strategy in the context of a dramatically changing environment. A number of cross-cutting themes had emerged throughout the group discussions and these would be responded to as appropriate. In particular, there had been a focus on reputation/marketing/brand. During discussion, the following issues were raised:

i. Marketing/Reputation
· There was widespread agreement that there was a scope to improve the University’s marketing and activities to promote its reputation. The University needed to act quickly and be aware of what its competitors were doing. Members encouraged the University to be imaginative and identify distinctive messages about the University that set it apart from its competitors. Council members would expect to see a Marketing Plan in the near future.

· There was a perception that Loughborough University was a “well-kept secret”. This needed to be addressed in order to position the organisation prominently in what was an increasingly competitive environment.

· Marketing activity needed to be more targeted and specific. It was also the responsibility of each member of the University to act as an ambassador to increase the profile and reputation of the University. 

· The University should be making more of its student employability record and other achievements.

· Consideration should be given to the best way to communicate marketing messages. Greater exploitation of social media was under investigation.
ii. Student Markets
· A number of Council members asked for clarification of the University’s intention in regard to the “AAB” market. The Director of Planning gave a detailed response regarding the complexity of the student number control, the lack of clarity about how to model the impact of the AAB market and the fact that the University could not predict the behaviour of its competitors. There was also an uncertainty about the extent to which HEFCE funding for SIVS would be protected although informal signals were encouraging. The University was in a favourable position for 2012/13 based on its performance within the current student number control and it was not considered appropriate to make binding decisions until more information was available. In the meantime, the Planning Office and Academic Registry had developed a comprehensive database of historic data at subject level which was enabling the University to understand its application and student population patterns in more detail to inform future initiatives and identify areas of greatest risk. Council was reassured by the approach being adopted by the University in this area.
· Members challenged the University to ascertain what its “market” actually was. Unless the market was defined, it would be difficult to target marketing activity. It was suggested that work targeting particular schools to raise awareness about the University and what it could offer might be expanded further.  It was AGREED that Council members should receive a pre-meeting briefing at a later date on the way in which the University engaged with schools and colleges.
· Postgraduate markets were also important and might easily be overlooked with the focus on the changes to undergraduate funding and student number controls. Shrewd use of bursaries and scholarships would be one way of addressing funding issues for postgraduate students who were not eligible for student loans.

iii. Estates/Sustainability
· It was suggested that the report could benefit from more emphasis on environmental sustainability.

iv. Value For Money (VFM)
· Members were encouraged by the University’s VFM efforts to date though there was always scope for further development. One member queried whether it would be possible to combine academic research with operational procedures by sharing expertise in “lean management”. The spin-off benefits for the institution would be VFM initiatives underpinned by academic research. This was an idea that could be usefully explored with the School of Business and Economics.       ACTION: FMH
v. Student Experience

· Students had requested that the summary include an action for the University to continue to work with the Students’ Union to improve the student experience. The Vice-Chancellor confirmed that this remained an integral part of the University’s strategy.  

COUN11-P107
11/88
Olympic Park Legacy 

Gifty Edila declared an interest in this item as her employers owned part of the Olympic Park. For this reason, it would be inappropriate for her to contribute to discussions.

The Olympic Park legacy project was expected to present exciting opportunities for the University and help to transform its international recognition. Negotiations were taking place in a rapidly changing environment and the University needed to be able to act quickly if it wanted to take the project forward. The document presented to Council was not binding – there was a minimal cost to the University at this stage; if the project proceeded, there would inevitably be a need for investment at a later stage. Council SUPPORTED the efforts to obtain space on favourable terms that would enable the project to proceed if this route was confirmed in the future.
The University had now established a partnership with a commercial company which could provide opportunities regardless of the outcome of this particular project. The company was a privately owned, family backed company. The University’s due diligence had reassured members of the Executive that its values were a good match with the University’s ethos and objectives. The company had committed to invest a significant sum of money to expand operations in the UK.  They were adopting a partnership approach and were keen to work with the University.
Whilst the project was taking advantage of the University’s sport identity, all Deans were involved in terms of identifying how a London base could benefit their individual School. Examples of potential spin-off benefits included the opportunity to make partnerships with companies in the city. Market research had been conducted to establish demand for postgraduate provision in London. The University was looking at which current programmes could be translated to the London market as well as identifying requirements for new programmes. Whilst the research conducted did not give full market intelligence, it did indicate that there was an unfulfilled potential of which the University could take advantage. The strategy would be to complement, rather than compete with, existing provision in London and the University’s own programmes on the Loughborough campus. 
Council acknowledged that the project represented a fantastic and unique opportunity but considered it to be high risk and noted the importance of taking appropriate action to mitigate the risks. Council members would like to see a clear and simple articulation of the objectives of the project so that future decisions could be measured against this.


COUN11-P108
11/89
Key Performance Indicators
Council RECEIVED updated KPIs. The following points were highlighted:

i. Performance in the International League Tables remained disappointing. The University was actively trying to rectify this but it was challenging. There was a heavy weighting on citations and the University was pro-actively managing research publications to try to improve performance on this indicator.

ii. Good progress had been made on the Advancement KPIs. This was a long term strategy and the University was starting to see the benefits of investment in this area.

COUN11-P109
11/90
Audit Committee 
90.1 
Council RECEIVED reports from the meetings of the Audit Committee held on 3 November 2011 and:

i. RECEIVED the Internal Audit Annual Report 2010/11 and NOTED the Audit Committee’s findings. The Chair of Audit Committee confirmed there were no significant concerns and no high risk recommendations had been made. 
ii. NOTED Audit Committee opinion that the University had satisfactory arrangements in place to provide an assurance to Council concerning the effectiveness and adequacy of the risk management, control and governance processes. 
iii. NOTED a summary of the Internal Audit Strategy and Operational Plan 2011/12. 
COUN11-P110 and COUN11-P111
90.2

Council APPROVED the Audit Committee Annual Report 2010/11. 
The current appointments of both the internal and external auditors would expire in July 2012. Deloitte had been initially appointed as external auditors in 2006/07 and had been subject to full market testing on two occasions. KPMG had been initially appointed as internal auditors in 1990 and had undergone three market appraisals. HEFCE guidance recommended market testing should be considered for external audit services at least every seven years and every five years for internal audit services. Audit Committee had given the matter careful consideration in light of this guidance as review was now due for both internal and external auditors prior to decisions being made about appointments from 2012/13 onwards. However, in view of changes to the University’s leadership in the coming 12 months (Chair of Council, Vice-Chancellor, Treasurer, Chair of Audit Committee and Director of Finance), it was AGREED that the market testing regarding internal and external auditor services should be deferred for a one year. 

COUN11-P112 
90.3
Value for Money
i. Council NOTED the Audit Committee’s findings in relation to the VFM Annual Report for 2010/11. VFM was an increasingly important area for the University and the Audit Committee felt that good progress was being made. The University was embedding the concept of VFM into the culture of the organisation and a number of key projects had been delivered. There was some discussion in relation to minimisation of travel costs and it was noted that the most cost effective arrangements for the University as a whole might not always correspond to the lowest price for all individual journeys.
ii. Council NOTED the VFM Plan of Work 2011/12. 

COUN11-P113

90.4
Council APPROVED amendments to the Terms of Reference of the Committee.


COUN11-P114 

11/91
University Finance 

91.1 
Council RECEIVED the University Financial Statements for the year ended 31 July 2011, reconciliation of actual surplus to budget and, on the recommendation of Finance Committee and Audit Committee, APPROVED the adoption of the accounts. The following points were noted:

· Council members acknowledged the importance of re-investing University surpluses. It was essential that other members of the University also understood this, particularly in the context of increased tuition fees and student expectations.
· The Chair of Audit Committee commented that the external audit of the accounts had gone very smoothly. All documents had been scrutinised and some minor amendments suggested. These had been incorporated into the documents presented to Council.



COUN11-P115
91.2 
Council RECEIVED the Financial Compliance Review 2010/11.



COUN11-P116 

91.3
Council APPROVED the 2011/12 financial forecasts (short) prior to submission to HEFCE. 


COUN11-P117 

11/92
Capital Framework 



Council RECEIVED a progress report. The Capital Framework was an important aspect of the budgeting process. Surpluses from University operations were re-invested in building and other capital projects. The Academic Leadership Team and Operations Committee regularly reviewed the plan in line with academic priorities to ensure the Capital Framework was supporting the University’s strategy. 



COUN11-P118 

11/93
Response to the Outgoing LSU Executive’s Presentation to Council in April 2011


At the meeting of Council in April 2011, Loughborough Students’ Union had presented their views on the new fee regime. The LSU presentation had been divided into four sections and the paper now presented to Council outlined some of the initiatives taken under each heading. The Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Teaching) introduced the paper and highlighted the following points:

· Fees, Value and Transparency: The internal re-organisation of the University represented more opportunities for LSU, and students more widely, to participate in debate about their education. Clear statements of income and expenditure would be presented to students.
· Quality of Teaching and Learning: Students had expressed concerns about inconsistencies in the quality of teaching and learning across the Schools. This was a major concern for the University which had been debated at the Learning and Teaching Committee. A number of outcomes had been agreed and were being taken forward by the University. Some of these were listed in detail in the agenda paper.
· Programme Costs and Facilities Charges: From 2012/13, all essential programme-related charges would be incorporated within the tuition fee. With regard to the cost of extra-curricular activities, these would not all be incorporated within the tuition fee but a review of charges was being conducted to address anomalies.
The LSU representative thanked the University for producing the paper which she felt addressed the issues raised in April 2011 and which would now be discussed in more detail with the LSU Executive. 

In response to a query about how the University intended to enhance the work experience opportunities for students, the Chief Operating Officer outlined the following initiatives being undertaken:

· a feasibility study regarding the expansion of graduate level placement opportunities to all undergraduate programmes.

· adoption of a more systematic approach for offering casual work opportunities to students on campus or in the local area.

· working with LSU to increase further the involvement of student helpers in Schools and Colleges Liaison work and related activities.


COUN11-P119 
11/94
Health, Safety and Environment – Review of Progress 2010/11 and Annual Plan for 2011/12



The Chair of Council iterated the importance of this agenda item, reminding members that ensuring adequate health and safety measures were in place was one of the most important things that Council did. The Provost & DVC, who chaired the Health, Safety and Environment Committee, further emphasised the importance that the University placed on its responsibilities in this area. In particular, colleagues were working hard to ensure that specific health and safety responsibilities were understood within the new School structure. 


The plan for 2010/11 had been completed as intended with a few exceptions. The plan for 2011/12 focussed on embedding the Health, Safety and Environment policy into the new organisational structure. Both Deans of Schools and Operations Managers had designated responsibilities. Deans were being trained to develop, and were responsible for signing off, local policies and for monitoring specific KPIs to be reported back to the Health, Safety and Environment Office on an annual basis. This enabled a comprehensive but flexible model capable of accommodating the varying health and safety requirements of different academic disciplines.


Council members felt that the profile of Health and Safety activities should be raised across the institution and asked for regular reports on headline KPIs at future meetings. Action: Executive; Health, Safety and Environment Manager


Council APPROVED the Health, Safety and Environment Review of Progress 2010/11 and Annual Plan for 2011/12. 

COUN11-P120

11/95
Matters for Reports 

95.1
Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research) 
A full briefing on research activity would take place on 31 March 2012.

Research Grants/Contracts

Although the number of applications in 2010/11 had decreased, the number of awards and their value had increased. This was a good result for the University, illustrating that better quality applications were being made and academic staff were to be congratulated. The University had a strong relationship with EPSRC and had maintained its Framework Status; enabling dialogue about strategy and opportunities for using funding more flexibly. In response to a query, the PVC(R) confirmed that the EPSRC did have a “12-month cooling off period for repeatedly unsuccessful applicants”. The University had a very small number of staff that fell into this category and they were being tutored to improve the quality of their applications for the future. The University also coached staff more generally in the preparation of research proposals to ensure high quality applications were being made.
PhD Students

PhD students had been a high priority for the University in recent years. The Graduate School was involved in important work to provide the highest quality experience in order to see individuals through to their awards.

Publications & Impact
The University was implementing an institutional repository which would give better public access to publications and hopefully increase citations. 

“Impact” was a new area of assessment for University research. Under the REF, institutions would be expected to demonstrate how research had developed “impact” in terms of reach and significance. Work was well underway with Schools to identify the best case studies for the Loughborough REF submission.
COUN11-P121
95.2
Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Teaching) 
The PVC(T) reassured Council that UG applications were being closely monitored to assess the impact of the 2012 tuition fee increase. The figures presented to Council had changed considerably since its publication and the University’s data was now much closer to its competitors than the paper suggested. The overall position was favourable compared to the national position although there was some variation at School level.  The University was closely analysing areas where applications had decreased significantly. The position would be a lot clearer in February and it was AGREED to circulate an updated report to Council members at that point. Action: Assistant Secretary to Council
COUN11-P122
95.3
Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Enterprise)

The PVC(E) presented his report and highlighted the following issues:

· The new School structure, in particular the introduction of Associate Deans (Enterprise), was intended to embed the Enterprise agenda more fully into University activities. In the past, academic departments had tended to pursue their own strategies and there had not been a mechanism for assessing the total University activity. The co-location of the Enterprise Office and the Research Office was also expected to provide more co-ordinated support to academic staff.

· The University had been awarded £1.6M per annum for four years from the Higher Education Innovation Funding (HEIF) allocation. This was significantly less than the £2.85m per annum maximum and the University was trying to understand the reasons behind this.

· The PVC(E) report would, in future, be more quantitative and start to include targets. This would enable Council to assess more easily the work being carried out across the University.
· An independent review of the Transport iNet had concluded that it was very effective. The Government were being lobbied for its continued support.
COUN11-P123
11/96 
Chairman’s Report

Council RECEIVED a report from the Chairman on matters considered at Chairman’s Advisory Group, most of which had been covered on the agenda. 

The Chair thanked Penny Coates for agreeing to fill the vacancy on the Audit Committee. Unfortunately, Arthur Deakin had resigned from Council due to time pressures and this created a new vacancy on the Audit Committee. 
11/97
Vice-Chancellor's Report

The Vice-Chancellor reported on the following issues:

· Andy Stephens had been appointed as the Director of Finance from a strong field of applicants. The University was enormously grateful to Paula Powditch for her time as Acting Director of Finance and for agreeing to continue in this role until Andy Stephens started.

· The Design School had been formally opened on 13 October 2011.

· The re-location of central staff supporting research, teaching and enterprise to the Rutland Building earlier in November had been successfully completed.

· A day of industrial action was planned for 30 November 2011. The Vice-Chancellor was confident that the University would be able to manage the level of disruption caused.

· A review of Freshers’ Week was being conducted and was expected to report to the Vice-Chancellor before the end of the calendar year.

· The University had been awarded the Green Gown “Promoting Positive Behaviour Award” and a joint (with Coventry University) THES Outstanding Support for Students award relating to the work of the Mathematics Education Centre (MEC). Loughborough and Coventry were presented with their award in recognition of the work of sigma – a collaborative venture, which aims to help students advance their mathematical and statistical skills. Dr Carol Robinson, of the MEC, thanked the University for its continued support.
11/98
Senate 


Council RECEIVED a report of the meeting of Senate held on 16 November 2011 and APPROVED Programme Proposals.



COUN11-P124 (to follow)
11/99
Health, Safety and Environment Committee


Council RECEIVED a report of the meeting on 19 October 2011:

COUN11-P125 
and:

99.1
APPROVED Amendments to the Health and Safety Policy.
COUN11-P126 

99.2
APPROVED Amendments to the constitution of the Health, Safety and Environment Committee.
COUN11-P127

11/100
Loughborough Students’ Union Constitution

Council APPROVED further amendments to the Loughborough Students’ Union Constitution.

COUN11-P128

11/101
Serious Incident Reporting to HEFCE
Council NOTED that there were no Serious Incidents to report to HEFCE or the University.

11/102
Reports of Committees 



Council RECEIVED reports from the following Committees:

102.1
Advancement Committee – 26 October 2011 [COUN11-P129]

102.2
Finance Committee - 14 October 2011 [COUN11-P130] 
102.3
IT Committee – 26 October 2011 [COUN11-P131]

102.4
Research Performance Monitoring Committee - 25 October 2011 [COUN11-P132]
102.5
Student Experience Committee – 25 October 2011 [COUN11-P133] 

11/103
Valediction 



This was the last meeting for the current Chair of Council; Sir Bryan Carsberg. The University owed him a huge debt of gratitude for his commitment and breadth of experience. He had led the Council in a wonderful way and University and lay members alike had valued his contributions. 



On behalf of the academic staff, Professor Morag Bell expressed warm thanks for the way in which he had responded to issues with a true understanding of how academics think and work. Staff had benefitted from his wise judgements, kind words and sense of focus and, through this, he had won the affection and respect of both staff and students. 



On behalf of the lay members of Council, Sir John Gains thanked Sir Bryan for making the Council a “happy place” which lay members were pleased to attend. His inclusive style had made it possible for all members to fully participate in discussions.



Sir Bryan thanked colleagues for their kind words and said he would look back on his years at Loughborough with affection. He had striven to achieve the correct balance of collegiality and challenge.
11/104
Date of Next Meeting

Friday, 30 March 2012 (9.15 am) 
Author – Miranda Routledge
Date – December 2011
Copyright (c) Loughborough University.  All rights reserved.
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